
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 8th April 2019 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr Stockton, Cllr Mole, Cllr C Siely, Cllr Love
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)
14 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr D Burke, Cllr J Newall
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  Vattenfall declarations, as previously agreed
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 11th March and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
4. Chairman’s report
4.1.1 Common ground document – VF.  The Chairman had been constantly working with VF to realign the SoCG.  A working party was put together so as to save time at a Parish Council meeting.  This working party would go over the elements of the SoCG that needed refinement.  AGREED.  Cllrs noted that the vibrations from the drilling could upset the sand martins and that it was important that any works take place at the correct time for the birds
4.1.2 Coast Path realignment.  The Chairman noted that the Trails officers were still juggling with this work and that there was no new update for the second month in a row
4.1.3 Rock bund relocation.  Councillors had met with Brian Farrow of NNDC during the day of the meeting, and reported that the ramp had been recut and that the rocks bund had been moved.  More rock had been found buried under sand, than had previously been imagined, so there was a little excess rock which would be retained on site for additional use when required
4.1.4 Other Councillor reports
4.1.4.1 Cllr Mole reported the finances for the W/Evans Centre for the financial year up to 1st April 2019.  These accounts were given to the Clerk to be recorded with the Charity Commission.  The W/Evans centre had finished the financial year with a surplus of £196.48.  Cllr Mole recorded his thanks to Cllr Newall for her commitment and hard work over the years and noted that a new committee would be required in the future.  He also noted that the W/Evans centre had no auditing at present
5. Correspondence
5.1 Shaun Martin.  SAM2 sign update.  None available
5.2 Commercial Waste and Recycling Service – Car Park.  The Parish Council held 2 x 1100 litre bins at the car park.  The Chairman noted that the second bin was FOC, but that the first bin was a ‘landfill’ bin.  The Clerk explained that the Council had received a letter offering discounts for recycling bins.  The Council AGREED that it was impossible to manage the rubbish put in the bins, and that NNDC had agreed with the Parish Council that only landfill bins would be relevant at the car park due to its nature
5.3 NNDC – Rate demand notice.  Rateable value of public convenience at Car Park - £8600 @ £0.491.  Rate Relief 100%.  No charge for financial year.  Noted
5.4 Vattenfall.  Notice of upcoming hearings:  24th April - Environmental Matters - Blackfriars Hall.  24th April – Open Floor Hearing – Dereham.  25th April – draft DCO – Blackfriars Hall.  The Chairman noted that, as it was a short week due to Easter, he may not be able to attend some of the above events.  It was hoped that other parish councillors could attend
5.5 NCC Highways.  Response to request for mph relocation beside new caravan park site.  NCC Highways had reverted to the Clerk to explain the complexities of moving an mph sign.  The County Councillor also confirmed that this was a very long winded and complex job.  It had been requested that the 30mph sign near the school should be moved to a location closer to the fish shop now that the caravan park is open.  The NCC officer had noted that moving a speed terminal involved:
· a traffic order (baseline cost £6K)
· ideally it would have been a planning condition of the caravan park
· moving the terminals away from the urban backdrop can damage existing compliance
5.6 R Munday.  Correspondence regarding Playspace.  Mrs Munday explained that she had undertaken work at her own expense to reduce the angle of the ramp at the zipwire, and that work was required to the cargo nets.  She noted that there still existed funds within the PC accounts which was ringfenced for the playspace, which could be used to fund the new cargo nets.  In addition, the Parish Council confirmed expenditure for new bark from TMA Bark for the purposes of renewing the bark in the playground.  Mrs Munday would be ordering 20 tonnes of bark.  The Council noted their thanks to Mr and Mrs Munday as well as to Cllr Mole who had filled in the entrance ways.  The Council AGREED payment of £681 to TMA Bark
5.7 Broadland Housing.  Response to request for further information.  There had been some consternation within the village that work might have started on the Broadland Housing project, prior to planning permission being received.  Broadland Housing had confirmed that this was not the case, but that they had commissioned a ground investigation for the surface water drainage design required to be submitted with the planning application.  The engineer and tree specialist had also been on site considering how to minimise the impact of providing the proposed new access road, on the existing hedge and trees.  Broadland Housing had apologised for any concern and noted that if the planning application is approved then construction works would commence towards the end of the year or early 2020
5.8 Bowls Club.  Thanks for donation.  Noted
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 7.33 pm
6.1. Cty Cllr Eric Seward had kindly attended the meeting, and updated the Council on Norfolk County Council and North Norfolk District Council activities
There was a complaint regarding the gas bottles and other debris at the old caravan site.  It was noted that the owner had removed much of the mess but that there remained some debris, which needed to be removed urgently

The meeting was reconvened at 8.40pm

7 Agenda items

7.1. To discuss the relocation of the car park.  The Chairman explained that he had spoken with NNDC about the lack of response from their recommended architect.  It had been suggested that he persevere for some time, and he had agreed to chase the architect for the amended plans and revert at the May meeting prior to finding an alternative architect

7.2. To consider a response to the Vattenfall ‘Statement of Common Ground’.  This had been discussed within the Chairman’s report (above) and the Council had agreed to form a working party to work on the SoCG

8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 
8.1.1. Allotments £30
8.2. The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:

	1.04.19
	DD
	Nest
	93.54
	

	8.04.19
	806
	Clerk
	530.95
	

	8.04.19
	807
	HMRC Tax
	45.40
	

	8.04.19
	808
	Zurich Municipal
	27.65
	


	8.4.19
	287
	Roy Cornell – April


	445.50
	

	8.4.19
	288
	Happisburgh Craft Club / Jo Couldrey.  Donation
	250.00
	

	8.4.19
	289
	Happisburgh Coastwatch.  Donation
	250.00
	

	22.03.19
	DD
	Wave water
	972.87
	

	8.04.19
	290
	Glenn B***.  Reimbursement of memory stick for Vocalvale CCTV
	25.00
	

	8.04.19
	DD
	British Gas
	30.40
	


9. The following Planning applications were considered:
9.1. PF/19/0103.  Manor Caravan Park.  Installation and retention of an electricity substation and 4no 3950 litre LPG tanks on a concrete pad for use within surrounding caravan park (retrospective).  The Parish Council AGREED to make no response to this application
9.2. PF/19/0350.  Variation of conditions 2 and 4 (approved site plans), 3 (original site's restoration plan), 8 (landscaping scheme), 11 (new site access entrance details) and 12 (drainage) of planning permission PF/14/0120 (relocation of Manor Farm caravan park to form 194 space caravan site and camping area [Appeal Decision ref APP/Y2620/A/14/2228049]). Amendments to: Provide an enclosure for siting LPG tanks, water tank and a new electrical substation/switch room; Amended landscaping scheme details to provide an earth bund of 2.5 metres height and electrical hook up points; Amend the hard surfacing within the site from an impermeable to a permeable surface type; Revise the detail of drainage for surface water to omit to the drainage ditch adjacent to the bund; Extend the bund eastwards from the north-east corner along the boundary adjoining the neighbouring approved housing development; Amend site entrance design details; and, Propose a landscaping restoration scheme for the existing site Manor Caravan Park, North Walsham Road.  The Parish Council AGREED that it’s previous response, following the March meeting, remained appropriate

9.3. PF/19/0374.  Aspen House, The Common.  Erection of detached outbuilding with garage, store and wc at ground floor with domestic office above and external staircase.  Supported by email
10. The following Planning decisions were noted:

11. Items for the Parish News:
No items for the Parish News
12. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
Date of next meeting –Monday 13th May 2019.  This would be the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council, and would follow the Annual Parish Meeting, and would take place in the Wenn Evans Centre.  The APM would take place at 7.30am
The meeting closed at 9.30pm 
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